
 (FREE) Local News for the Highgrove Area
Dedicated to the improvement of our community through awareness and involvement in local issues

NEW CSA 126 
COMMUNITY 

GROUP BEING 
FORMED

AUGUST 2017

If you live within the boundar-
ies of this map you are encour-
aged to attend the next Highgrove 
Community meeting at 7:00 pm 
on August 10, 2017 at the Norton 
Younglove Community Center lo-
cated at 459 Center St. in Highgrove. 
CSA 126 is the designation given to 
the Highgrove area on both sides of 
the I-215 freeway. CSA stands for 
County Service Area and CSA126 
is on both sides of the freeway. 
The boundary on the north is the 
Riverside/San Bernardino county 
Line at Main Street, the boundary 
on the east is the base of the foothills 
east of Spring Mountain Ranch, the 
boundary on the south is the city 
limits of Riverside and the bound-
ary on the west is on the west side 
of the I-215 freeway on the east side 
of North Orange Street.
Since the loss of the Highgrove 
Sheriff on the east side of the free-
way and the elimination of the 
Highgrove Municipal Advisory 
Council by Supervisor Tavaglione, 
a new community group is be-
ing formed that will represent all 
residents within CSA 126 includ-
ing residents in Spring Mountain 
Ranch, the older part of Highgrove 

HIGHGROVE
HAPPENINGS

IF YOU LIVE WITHIN THESES BOUNDRIES, 
YOU MAY WANT TO APPLY TO JOIN THE 

NEW COMMUNITY GROUP

and the residents within the CSA 
126 boundaries west of the freeway. 
The new group will not be under 
the supervision of Riverside County 
but the needs of all of the residents 
within CSA 126 will be discussed 
and relayed to the Riverside County 
Board of Supervisors.  
Residents on both sides of the free-
way are encouraged to attend the 
open meeting at 7:00 pm at the 
Norton Younglove Community 
Center located at 459 Center St. on 
Aug. 10, 2017.
A suggestion has been made to cre-
ate a community group with one rep-
resentative from Spring Mountain 
Ranch, three representatives from 
the east side of the freeway in CSA 

126 and one representative from 
the west side of the freeway in CSA 
126 that is on the west side of the 
freeway. If you pay your taxes to 
Riverside County instead of the 
City of Riverside you are more than 
likely within the boundaries of CSA 
126. On the west side of the free-
way, along North Orange St., the 
west side of the street is within the 
Riverside City limits but the east 
side of North Orange St. between 
Center St. and the Springbrook 
wash has some residences within 
CSA 126. Check your tax records 
to see if you pay taxes to Riverside 
County or the City of Riverside.
Call 951-683-4994 for assistance.

Boundry maps continued on P. 4

More boundary maps on P. 4 & 5

Spring Mountain Ranch, East side of Freeway,
West side of Freeway- all 3 areas included.

East SideWest Side

Highgrove
east of
I-215

More
High-
grove 
east of 
I-215
on 
P. 4

 Eagle Scout Trenton Visyak
Have you seen this beautiful
new mural at the NYCC?

Eagle Scout ceremony to 
Honor Trenton Visyak
On August 5, 2017 an Eagle Scout 
Court of Honor will be held at the 
Grand Terrace High School for-
Trenton Visyak who started out in 
Cub Scout Pack 389 as a Tiger in 
Highgrove when he was in the first 
grade.
To complete his Eagle Scout rank 
his project was to provide UTM 
coordinates to the San Bernardino 
Sheriff ’s Search and Rescue unit 
for campgrounds and trailheads on 
Highway 38 between Angelus Oaks
and Onyx Summit.

These cordinates were then placed 
on a map for emergency service 
personell to visulaize where these 
camps and trailheads were located.
These cordinates were also given 
to the various emergency services 
that respond to the area.
Congratulations to Trenton for  
achieving this important goal in 
earning  Eagle Scout status.
Trenton is the son of Chris and 
Mark Visyak. Mark Visyak was a 
former member of the Highgrove 
Municipal Advisory Council and 
is an Animal Control Officer for 
Riverside County.

Main St.

Opossum Rescued

We thank Officer Peck from 
the Riverside County Dept. of 
Animal Services for rescuing 
this Highgrove opossum.
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HIGHGROVE HAPPENINGS
Highgrove Community Center Hours:  Mon-Thur 8am-4pm; Fri 8am-2pm

Contact: (951) 241-7221
Highgrove Community Park Hours: Dawn to Dusk

THE NORTON YOUNGLOVE COMMUNITY CENTER
459 Center Street- Highgrove   web site: www.nycchighgrove.com

Family Service Association

Program Coordinator 
Leila Santamaria 

 

Clerical  Volunteers             
Priscilla Burton,  Jack Aboytes, 

Rosie Navarro and Cynthia Kupfer 

 

    Family Service Association’s Mission is to provide quality human services, child development, housing                  
 and senior services to residents of the Inland Empire and Desert Communities. Communities.”        

HOURS OF OPERATION 

Monday thru 
Thursday 8AM to 

4PM 
Friday 8AM to 

2PM   

Whether you are  having a 
wedding, birthday, anniver-
sary, company or church 
event;   our banquet hall is 
the place for you. Room 
capacity is 150 people at a 
rate of  $100 per hour 
(Kitchen available for addi-
tional  flat rate cost). Secu-
rity  needed with all rental 
event (additional cost). To 
reserve your party's date a 
$200 non-refundable de-
posit is required. For fur-
ther details contact center 
at 951 241-7221   

Aerodance Exercise 
Mon-Thurs 9am-10am   

$3.00/per class.  

Tuesday Bingo 

12:30 PM 4 cards for $1 
Includes refreshments 

Sewing Class  $7.50 
per class Wed 10:30-

1:30. Note*2nd 
Wednesday @ 11:30– 

2:30.  Call Sandra 951-
616-7787 for project 
materials info and 
clothing alteration 

services.  

Polynesian Dance 
Class Mon 7:15 pm. 
Wed 10 am Spon-

sored by Regal Medi-
cal Group $0 COST 

for  Regal Med Mem-
bers $2 for non Regal 
members . Wed & Fri 

6:30-7:30pm $3 per 
class or $8 per week 

The Art of Cake 
Decorating Baking 
Intensive course/25 
classes. $15 per class. 

Info: Call  Marivel 951-
275-6815 . 5 students 
minimum sign up to 
schedule  course Cer-
tificate Completion 
awarded  and 3-D 
Gelatin Molding 
Class 5 students 

minimum  sign up  to 
schedule classes. $15 
class/10 class course 

 

E-Taekwondo Unit-
ed  

(Taekwondo Class) 
Mon 5:50 PM & 
Thurs. 6pm  For de-
tails please call Mas-
ter Elvis Chavez 909-
578-4798 
etkdumc@yahoo.com  
or www.etkdu.com 

 

Square & Line 
Dance 

Tue 6:30pm $6 dona-
tion.  Info: 909-823-

0294 or 951-788-4245 
www.riversidesingles

wingers.com  

 

Zion Assembly 
Church of God 

Sunday 11:00 AM. For  
more info call Pastor 
Pete Sarry 951-237-

2337 

Sr. Nutrition Lunch 
Program Mon - Fri 
@11:30 AM  $3 sug-

gested donation 

Intermediate/
Advanced Square 

Dance 

Sunday 6 PM - 8PM 

 

 

 

 

Hello Community Members,   
It’s a Open House…. 
The community is getting together on August 10, 2017 at 
the Norton Younglove Community Center at 7:00 P.M. to 
establish a Community board, everyone is welcome.  If 
you are a property owner and would be interested in being 
on this board we will be holding election this night.  The 
meeting will be held the 2nd Thursday of every month 
from this point on. 
August 4th 8AM:   Free Dental Education presentation 
and Dental Screening sponsored by Miles of Smiles hosted 
by Veronica with Riverside Community Health Founda-
tion.  
August 4th 8AM to 10AM:  Shield Yourself From The Flu  

Rite Aid will be here for flu shot sign ups, Resources 
on free flu shots hosted by Pamela /Wellness Ambassador 
with Rite Aid. 
The following Insurance covers the flu shot at no cost: 
IEHP, MEDI-CAL, MOLINA, CIGNA, UNITED HEALTH 
CARE, AND MOST MEDICARE PLANS AND MANY OTH-
ERS.  Bring your insurance cards! 

County Regional Medical Center Mobile Health Clinic  
9AM - 2PM   August 4th and 18th:   Health care ser-
vices are being offered free as a community service to as-
sist families, especially those who do not  have, or who 
have recently lost, their health insurance. 

 

 August 18th 8AM - 1oAM:   Resources on Medical Groups 
and programs hosted by Juan with Regal Medical Group, 
Inc. 

August 18th 8AM - 1oAM:   Rite Aid Flu Shot Clinic 

 

 

                              Save The Date: 
Every Third Wednesday of the month beginning Sept 
20th:  1:30 PM to 2:30 PM After School Activity –0– cost 
program sponsored by Miles of Smiles/Riverside Com-
munity Health Foundation.  

 

 

 

Daily lunch for ages 60 and 
over  The Center offers a 
daily lunch for people 60 
and over. It’s a great way  to 
meet new people and get 
familiar with our center and 
all the services we offer. 
Delicious meals are served 
Mondays through Fridays, 
from 11:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. 

Child Development Center 
Has Openings!! 

Free or low cost Early Care 
and Preschool Programs 
call 951-342-3151. 
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22737 Barton Rd., Suite 12, Grand Terrace, CA 92313
Your Local Dentist • Right Next to City Hall

909-825-3000
Dr. Lalisa Yaowarattana
•  USC Graduate
•  Member of ADA, CDA, Tri-county Dental Society
•  Member of American Academy of  Cosmetic Dentistry (AACD)
•  Serving the Inland Empire since 2004
•  International Dental Implant Association

Free Take-Home Teeth 
Whitening Kit

(custom trays plus gel)

or use as $50 Coupon
After Exam, X-Rays and Cleaning, in absence of perio disease. 
New PPO patients only. Must be presented at first visit.

Healthy Smiles for Happy Patients
Call our office today to schedule your first 
appointment. We look forward to earning

your trust with our care.
BARTON RD

WASHINGTON ST

PALM AVE

BARTON RD215

10

Monday: 9:00am - 6:00pm
Tuesday: 9:00am - 6:00pm
Wednesday: 10:00am - 7:00pm
Thursday: 10:00am - 7:00pm
Friday: 7:30am - 4:30pm
Saturday: 9:00am - 3:00pm

HOURS OF OPERATIONS:

We are open Saturdays for your convenience.

NEW HIGHGROVE 
COMMUNITY MEETING
AUGUST 10TH, 7:00 pm

at Norton Younglove 
Community Center

459 Center St.
Highgrove

All county members on 
both sides of freeway 

invited!

TRANSPORTATION
 ISSUES: YES SOMEONE 

IS WATCHING!
In a Press Enterprise article on July 
11, 2017 there was an article about 
the Mid County Parkway surviving 
an environmental lawsuit against the 
Riverside County Transportation 
Commission under the California 
Environmental Quality Act.
The Press Enterprise article states 
that the “opponents say the project 
would displace 99 homes and 26 
businesses in Perris, affecting 396 
residents and 171 employees.”
Also, according to the Press 
Enterprise article Supervisor 
Tavaglione, who is also the 
Chairman of the Riverside County 
Transportation Commission, stat-
ed: “We have made a concerted ef-
fort to develop a project that meets 
future transportation needs while 
protecting the environment and the 
ruling proves that.”
After reading the article I couldn’t 
keep from thinking that I know a 
place at Highgrove that is already 
owned by the Riverside County 
Transportation Commission that 
is a vacant field that would meet 
present and future transportations 
needs that would also not affect 
the environment, and would not 
displace 99 homes, and would not 
affect 26 businesses and would not 
affect 396 residents or 171 employ-
ees. If you read our newspaper you 
know that the Highgrove location is 
a perfect place for a Metrolink sta-
tion that has been supported for 15 
years by everyone but RCTC.
Unfortunately, I cannot ever men-
tion the Highgrove Metrolink lo-
cation again to RCTC Chairman/
Supervisor Tavaglione because 
on March 8, 2017 at the RCTC 

meeting I asked if the RCTC’s 
Commissioners could take a bus 
field trip to Highgrove to actual-
ly see the Highgrove location ei-
ther before or after the April 12, 
2017 RCTC meeting. Chairman 
Tavaglione, became so upset that 
not only did he refuse to let the 
RCTC Commissioners take the 
pre-arranged RTA bus trip and re-
fuse to put me on the April 12th 
RCTC agenda to answer questions,  
on that same day after the RCTC 
meeting he wrote a letter using his 
position as Supervisor Tavaglione 
to call for a Public Hearing to can-
cel the entire Highgrove Municipal 
Advisory Council which I have 
been Chairman for many years. 
The Highgrove Municipal Advisory 
Council and its predecessor, County 
Service area 126, were created by 
the Riverside County Board of 
Supervisors to enable communities 
in their district to communicate 
with their County Supervisor. Each 
Supervisor is also a member of the 
Riverside County Transportation 
Commission. 
But why did Tavaglione use some-
thing that happened during a meet-
ing where he presided as Chairman 
of of the Riverside County 
Transportation Commission to 
eliminate something else (the 
Highgrove MAC) that was creat-
ed by the Riverside County Board 
of Supervisors? The 30 RCTC 
Commissioners have no authority 
to eliminate a community organiza-
tion that was created by the Riverside 
County Board of Supervisors.
On March 8, 2017 RCTC Chairman 
Tavaglione would not allow the 30 
RCTC Commissioners to take a 
pre-arranged bus trip to Highgrove 
to see the location of the prop-
erty they own that is needed for a 
Metrolink station at Highgrove and 

he would not put me on the April 
12, 2017 RCTC agenda.
His position as Chairman of RCTC 
somehow influenced his other posi-
tion as Supervisor  because right af-
ter the RCTC meeting on March 8, 
2017, RCTC Chairman Tavaglione 
changed hats and wrote a letter and 
signed it as Supervisor Tavaglione 
calling for a public hearing to elimi-
nate the entire Highgrove Municipal 
Advisory Council.
Eliminating the Highgrove MAC 
was inappropriate even if he op-
posed something that occurred 
during another type of meeting 
where he was chairman.
I had already resigned from the 
Highgrove Municipal Advisory 
Council on March 15, 2017, almost 
1 month before the public hearing, 
so there was no reason to eliminate 
the other 5 Highgrove MAC mem-
bers at the public hearing on April 
11, 2017. Eliminating the entire 
Highgrove MAC after I resigned 
was an injustice to the people of 
Highgrove!                                    
Meanwhile RCTC’s 17.22 acre prop-
erty at Highgrove sits empty that 
could easily be made into a parking 
lot so commuters could park and 
ride Metrolink on the 7 day a week 
trains to Oceanside in one direction 
or San Bernardino in the other di-
rection. To put this in perspective
the Mid County Parkway is estimat-
ed to cost $2 Billion   
dollars paid for partially through 
Measure A’s ½ cent sales tax that 
was approved by the Riverside 
County voters.
At Highgrove, RCTC already has 

$5,347,500.00 invested in vacant
property that they do not need and 
guess what....that $5,347,500.00 is 
also Measure A money! 
Maybe some of that $2 Billion dol-
lar Mid County Parkway Measure 
A “Transportation” money should 
be spent to grade RCTC’s property 
for a parking lot at Highgrove. That 
small cost would enable commuters 
to use the existing daily Metrolink 
commuter trains between the 2 
counties, help reduce freeway con-
gestion, and be a more cost effective 
way to distribute our transportation 
dollars. 
Building more roads is not the 
only answer to solving our crowd-
ed freeway problems. But our lo-
cal “Transportation” Agency has 
ignored the wishes of the people 
for 15 years while the existing dai-
ly Metrolink trains continue to go 
between the 2 counties every day 
of the week including weekends. 
RCTC owns excess vacant land 
that is right next to the track where 
Metrolink trains pass by in both di-
rections. But this “Transportation” 
Agency is set against stopping some 
of these daily trains at Highgrove. 
Its too bad that the Commissioners 
were not allowed to see this loca-
tion because it brings up another 
question: 
How many tons of air polution 
would have been eliminated since 
July 15, 2006 when Metrolink trains 
increased to 7 days a week?  In 11 
years  over 35,000 Metrolink trains 
would have parked a lot of cars.
And remember: A parked car emits 
no Air Polution!    
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Bauman’s 
Building 
Supply

3199 Kansas Ave.
Riverside, CA 92507

Phone: (951) 686-5732
Fax: (951) 686-5740

Professional Nail Touch for:
Ladies & Gentlemen

909-370-1704

HOURS
Mon/Sat 9 am - 7 pm

Sunday CLOSED

22488 Barton Rd.
Suite 102

Grand Terrace, CA 

AMERICAN NAILS

$200 off
New set

of Gel Manicure

www.HighgroveHappenings.net

Highgrove Videos Available on our WEBSITE

• Tavaglione eliminates Highgrove MAC April 11, 2017
• Highgrove Community meeting April 19, 2017

EVENTS AVAILABLE:

ROBERT L. JUNG
__________________D. D. S. _____________________

Family Dentistry * Cosmetic Dentistry * Laser Dentistry * Dental Implants * Conscious Sedation
Early morning and evening appointments available

909-925-7770 / 783-0080        22400 Barton Rd. Suite 8, Grand Terrace

909-824-0220
22400 Barton Rd. Suite 3 Grand Terrace, 

A Family Consignment Shop
Antiques, Clothes, Collectibles,
Furniture, Tools, Toys, Books

New 2 You 20% 
OFF

Your Shopping 
with items 
donated!

P
A
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K

Fire Station
C o m m u n i t y 

Center

36 new homes

V a c a n t     L a n d

V a c a n t     L a n d

More Boundaries of CSA 126 Group       (Cont. from front Page)

Osborne Ct.

FAKE NEWS CHALLENGE:
Sometimes the articles in the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper may 
seem too political but we are printing articles about what is actually 
happening to Highgrove and we have verification to prove that what 
we print is true! We print information that affects Highgrove and docu-
mentation is available upon request. We will continue to print the truth 
and we welcome anyone who wants to challenge any statements in our 
paper.  You can go to our web site: www.highgrovehappenings.net  and 
click on “Latest issues” that go back to July of 2008.

Highgrove East of I-215

Cell: 951-743-2343  (Spanish)
Cell: 951-205-4176  (English)

Turn to P. 5 for another boundary map

All new
homes in
Spring
Mountain
Ranch are
in CSA 126
and 
residents
are
encouraged
to come to
the meeting
and join
the new
community
group. See P. 3

Packing House
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(Cont on Page 8)

JAMES JAURIGUE
Certified Master Technician

ACURA
HONDA
LEXUS
NISSAN
INFINITY

983 Center St.
Highgrove, CA 92507

951-781-7633

TOY TECH
Auto Repair

Specializing In Toyota

West side of I-215 and all of Spring Mountain Ranch 
included in New CSA 126 Group    (Cont. from page 4)

West side Boundries 

1997 “IMPARTIAL 
ANALYSIS” EXPLAINS 

USE OF ANNUAL 
PARCEL ASSESSMENT

This special self-imposed tax was created for only 2 specific purposes. The 
1997 “Impartial Analysis” written by Riverside County Council William C. 
Katzenstein states:                            
“The tax will be retained in the CSA 126 fund to be used only for pur-
poses of continuing Extended Sheriff and Park & Recreation services 
and improvements”.
If the Extended Sheriff position was eliminated 7 ½ years ago  and there 
were no improvements to Highgrove’s only 5 acre park, the Highgrove 
property owners deserve to know where their money went!
If any money was given to the Sheriff Department for any other purpose  
except for Highgrove’s Extended Sheriff, then there is a problem!    
And if there were improvements made to the Highgrove Community Park 
why does the park look the same as it did on October 16, 1999 when it was 
dedicated?
But regardless of whether or not the money was actually “retained” in the 
CSA fund as instructed by county council, the Highgrove property own-
ers need to know the exact amount of income that was generated from 
this special assessment after the Sheriff was eliminated on Dec. 30, 2009. 
Riverside County Tax records from the Auditor-Controller’s office will 
show how much was collected each year for fund # 68-1883 which is the 
district number for the parcel assessment.
 More importantly the Highgrove property owners need to have an exact 
breakdown that shows the amount of expenses taken from the CSA 126 
Fund since Dec. 30, 2009, who the money went to, and how much money 
is presently in the CSA 126 fund! 

Is legal action necessary?
Talking to an Attorney about the parcel fees and the Highgrove Sheriff has 
been previously discussed at our former MAC meetings.
The audit of our CSA Funds that was given to Supervisor Tavaglione on Aug. 
5, 2015 and returned on Jan. 12, 2016 created more questions than answers. 
Then nine months later, on October 11, 2016  a special public meeting 

Here are some of the 
streets on the 
west side:

Center St.
Claire St.
Cliff Hill Pl.

If you are a property owner within these boundaries you may  
apply for a position on the new CSA 126 community Group.

Debbie Ln.
La Ciotat Way
Mont Martre 
San Remo Way
Stephens Ave.
Tolouse Ave.
Toluca Pl.
Toulon Ct.
Versalles Pl.
Viola Dr.

Avignon Ct.
Cannes Ave.

By Phil Turner
Golf in the Inland Empire
    The inland Empire is blessed 
with some of the very best golf 
weather in the country. With the 
exception of a few very hot days 
in the summer, and very few rainy 
and cold days in the winter, a golf-
er can play all year round.
    Unlike many sports, a golfer can 
play until he keels over. I recently 
played with a man that is 93 years 
old.
    A golf course is a beautiful addi-
tion to the community. The trees, 
shrubbery, grass, and flowers, add 
to the replenishing of oxygen back 
into the environment. I am now 
immune to, and have distaste for, 
the term green. So I will not go 
there. Suffice it to say that a golf 
course is many times more pleas-
ant to look at than a slab sided 

warehouse, or shopping mall. 
    We are very rapidly losing 
our local golf courses. Rancho 
Verde in Rialto, El Ravino in 
Bloomington, Riverside Golf 
Club in Riverside, and Empire 
Lakes in Ontario, are gone.  
Moreno Valley Ranch is closed, 
but rumored to reopen, we hope. 
I’m told that Calimesa Golf club 
is on the bubble. Additionally, 
San Bernardino Golf Club is set 
to close in the fall of next year.
    The problem is that the real es-
tate that a golf course is sitting on 
is more valuable to an investor to 
develop for a mall, houses, apart-
ments, or warehouses. 
    So we lose the open spaces to 
cramming in more people into 
our neighborhoods. Worse yet is 
to put up a mega-warehouse. So, 
a giant warehouse is built, gob-
bling up acres of land, to employ a 

               Cont. on P. 7

Phils Philosophy:   
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• Concrete Cleaning
• Store fronts
• Exterior Mobile homes
• Houses
• Graffiti removal
• Gum removal
• Heavy equipment
• Driveways
• Gas stations

JACATACservices@gmail.com          James Kincaid
A Exterior Multiple Surface Cleaning Company

 Sheriff Dept.:  951-776-1099  X 5 (Non emergency)
Capt. Daniel Hedge   951-955-2600   

Lieutenant Steven Kusy 951-955-2629
Hot line tips for Highgrove area:  951-955-2600

HIGHGROVE SHERIFF REPORT
Assault:1,000 block of Center St.,Vehicle Thefts: 1,000 block of Center 
St., 20,000 block of Symphony Drive, and 20,000 block of E. Center St.
Theft: 300 block Stephens St., Burglary: 400 block of Iowa Ave.

Grand Terrace Smog

We accept Checks

20%
OFF

Big or Small we Smog ‘em All!

Initial Smog Test
* Must present coupon
before test for discount
*Valid w/coupon only

*Not valid with any other offers
12210 Michigan St. Grand Terrace
*Mon-Fri: 8:30am-5:00pm
*Sat: 8:30am - 1pm

909
824-7664

FAST FRIENDLY SERVICE
NO HIDDEN FEES
OVER 20 YEARS 
IN BUSINESS

Appointments & Walk-Ins Welcome

22488 Barton Rd. #106
Grand Terrace, 92313

909-533-4747

10% OFF
Meals after

4 pm

handful of forklift drivers. These be-
come hubs for semi trucks, that ruin 
the street asphalt, create log jammed 
traffic flow, and add to the uglyfca-
tion(sic) of the community. 
    The solution, it seems is for more 
golfers, to pay more for golf, making 
the courses profitable. 
Golfers don’t generally want or need 
the community to finance their play, 
as do most every other sport.

    Think about it, football, baseball, 
soccer, and tennis are supported  by 
our tax- supported schools, and all 
have facilities for all those sports. At a 
higher level cities build baseball, and 
football stadiums, with tax dollars to 
attract professional teams.
    Maybe our communities and elect-
ed officials should consider giving 
golfers some of the same breaks that 
are given other sports.

Phils Philosophy  Cont. from P. 5

951-686-4904
365 Iowa Ave., Highgrove, CA 92507

BIG
BUFFETT

$13.99 
drinks  included

Mon. to Sat.
11am-8pm

CATERING
AND
FULL

TAKE-OUT
SERVICE
Available

Barnett Real Estate Team
Call us for your free market analysis today

909-203-9874
Please like us on Facebook  

22365 Barton Rd #204~~Grand Terrace, CA 92313
BRE #01300312
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Bobbie Kay Forbes
(909) 783-8888

BobbieKayForbes@gmail.com
BRE #01004980

22365 Barton Rd Suite #204
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

393 W. La Cadena Dr, Suite #1
Highgrove, CA 92501

COMMUNICATIONS INNOVATIONS
2-Way Communication Specialists

Sales • Service • Rentals
Authorized Kennwood Sale & Service

(951)-784-5468
Fax (909)-784-2802

Gary Dent
Highgrove Resident

was held at the Norton Younglove 
Community Center in Highgrove 
and the only thing on the agen-
da was about the Parcel Fees and 
the Highgrove Sheriff. Supervisor 
Tavaglione was invited but he did 
not attend. (The regular MAC meet-
ing was held 8 days later on Oct. 19, 
2017 at the Highgrove library.)
Residents who attended these meet-
ings have asked why they are still 
having to pay $120.00 per year for 
a Highgrove Sheriff that was elimi-
nated several years ago! But instead 
of seeking legal council the MAC 
decided to submit questions di-
rectly to Supervisor Tavaglione in 
order to keep the relationship open 
between the Highgrove MAC and  
Supervisor Tavaglione’s office.
Then on Nov. 16, 2016, 27 questions 
were given to Supervisor Tavaglione 
in order to give the county a chance 
to answer the questions before ob-
taining legal council.
Question number 22 of the 27 ques-
tions states: “Will Riverside County 
refund the tax payers money that 
was collected after the Highgrove 
Sheriff ’s position was eliminated, 

IS LEGAL ACTION NECESSARY?     (Cont. from Page 5)

Cont. on Page 10

or will legal action be required?”
The answer was “No refunds!”
So that is why we have been talking 
to an Attorney!
Still, after all of these efforts, 3 or 4 
of the tax payers do not want to ag-
itate Supervisor Tavaglione any fur-
ther by pursuing legal action against 
Riverside County. They seem to 
forget that Supervisor Tavaglione 
is the one who is responsible for 
the friction between him and the 
Highgrove residents by not attend-
ing our monthly meetings, sending 
a representative from his office to 
our meetings every other month 
and not sending any county repre-
sentative to our MAC meetings on 
January 18, 2017 (when the answers 
to the 27 questions were due), or to 
the Feb., or March 2017 meetings 
and then eliminating the MAC 8 
days before the MAC’s April 2017 
meeting. 
It cannot get much worse because af-
ter 25 years, Supervisor Tavaglione 
eliminated the only collective voice 
of the Highgrove people by silenc-
ing the Highgrove MAC. 

Government Actions and the Newspaper’s Role
Throughout our Natiuons history, governmental agencies have been re-
quired to alert citizens of certain government activities that may impact a 
local community, providing citizens with an opportunity to stay informed 
and take action when necessary. Newspapers have long partnered with gov-
ernment agencies by publishing public notices, enabling the government to 
be fully transparent and accountable to citizen taxpayers. Publishing public 
notices in newspapers informs a wide audience in a local community of a 
government agency’s actions, reaching citizens that are passive information 
seekers. Publishing public notices through the local newspaper acts as an 
independent third party able to legally verify that the government agency 
has given the public notice.

Reprint from Press Enterprise also applies to Highgrove:

 (LEGAL ACTION)

951-213-2245
OIL CHANGE • BREAKS • SMOG CHECK
333 W. La Cadena Dr. Riverside CA 92501

IS YOUR SPOT TOO HOT?
WE’LL TEAR IT DOWN FOR THE GEAR!

We sell New & Used HYDROPONIC  Equipment
Lowest prices around!

We Pay Cash For Hydro Equipment
BUYING, SELLING, TRADING NEW

AND USED HYDRO EQUIPMENT
EMERGENCY TEAR DOWN

KNOWLEDGEABLE FARMING WITH RECORD
SETTING YIELDS **ASK ME HOW**

OG SPECIALIST

263 West La Cadena Dr. | Riverside, CA 92501
951.341.9223	 Mon - Sat 10am-6pm
Email:cheapesthydro@yahoo.com	 CheapestHydro.com
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New Hours:
Monday-Saturday 

7am-3pm 
Sunday 8am-3pm
Close for dinner909-783-3106

22400 Barton Rd. Suite 1
Grand Terrace, CA 92313

Purchase of at least one beverage required.  
Not valid with any other coupon.

TUESDAY SPECIAL

25% off
entire check for local residents

Tacos El Jr. #6

126 Iowa Ave., Highgrove 951-683-5921

Open Daily 9-9
Family Restaurant
Serving Breakfast, 

COCKTAILS
Margaritas, 

Piña Colada, Daiquiri, 
Wine

You Can Quote Me!   
By: Dr. Cynthia Williams

FREE
flea bath
1 per customer

JOHN FRANKLIN “FRANK” FERRE
Age 85, passed away on July 2, 2017. Frank was born March 30, 1932 

in San Bernardino, CA and lived in Grand Terrace, CA. 
Frank graduated from San Bernardino High School in 1950, San 

Bernardino Valley College in 1952, served in the Army, and then grad-
uated from the University of Redlands in 1958. Frank spent his 40-year 
career as a CPA with Eadie & Payne, including 30 years as a partner. 

Frank served on the Colton Planning Commission, Colton School 
Board, Grand Terrace Chamber of Commerce, U of R Town & Gown, 
Riverside Highland Water Company, and Valley College Foundation. 
He was a member of the Colton Kiwanis Club and later, the Grand 
Terrace Lions. Frank was very active in the Colton, Redlands, and 
Riverside Methodist churches. 

Frank is survived by his wife of 55 years, Maryetta of Grand Terrace; 
son Jeff Ferre of Riverside and daughter Julie Shuler of Redlands; 
daughter-in-law Pamela Ferre; son-in-law Tor Shuler; grandchildren 
Griffin Ferre, Kendall Ferre; Jace Shuler, and Craig Shuler; and brother 
Malcolm. 

A memorial service was held on Friday, July 21, 2017 at 10:00 am 
at the Redlands First United Methodist Church, 1 East Olive Ave., 
Redlands, CA 92373. In lieu of flowers, please consider a contribu-
tion to the Ferre-Shuler Family Endowed Scholarship. Contributions 
may be sent to: University of Redlands, Office of Development, P.O. 
Box 3080, Redlands, CA 92373 or online at www.redlands.edu/give 
now. Frank was the husband of former Grand Terrace Mayor Maryetta 
Ferre and our condolences are extended to their family.

OBITUARY

Married 60 years!

A. A. Milne: “Weeds are flowers 
too, once you get to know them!”	
				     

As a Master Gardener, I think I 
can agree with Mr. Milne.  Weeds 
are usually considered invaders and 
pests; they aren’t wanted and are so 
unloved.  There’s a whole industry 
is dedicated to hunting down and 
eradicating the eyesores with dig-
gers, clippers, poisons and potions.

In the past few years our defini-
tion of “weed” has evolved and we 
are starting to rethink the value of 
weeds.  

Weeds, as we regard them, are 
an integral part of the ecosystem.  
Many little critters depend on the 
foliage and blooms for their food.  
(My daughter bought weed seeds 
for her desert tortoise and planted 
a patch of weeds specifically for the 
little girl!).  One life form has a huge 
dependence on the weed flowers-  
the bees.  Having some flowering 
weeds around your plants and trees 
that depend on bees for pollination 
will help attract them to your area.  

With the threat of extinction 
of bees a very real possibility, 
all of their food sources are be-
ing re-examined. Weeds usually 
have blooms- for their survival 
they want to attract bees and oth-
er pollinators.  You have probably 
seen the news and the illustrations 
about the critical role bees play in 
the pollination of our food plants.  
The graphics of grocery shelves 
being bare due to no pollination 
is not an exaggeration.  It is a very 
real risk and a likelihood with the 
trend as is.

Why is there a problem now?  
What has changed in the past de-
cade?  It’s not just one thing but 
several failures along the cycle of 
life for bees is creating a cataclys-
mic failure.  Most significant is 

2275 La Crosse Ave. # 206/207 
Colton, Ca. 92324                                Ernie Yanez Jr.
(951) 236 7384             www.erniesautointeriors.biz

the lack of food source.  Blooming 
weeds, ornamental flowers, grasses, 
and flowering trees are all signif-
icant food sources for bees.  They 
attract the bees who capture pol-
len on their little legs and transfers 
it from plant to plant as they seek 
nectar from the blooms.   The tre-
mendous overuse of pesticides, the 
loss of acres plants due to “develop-
ment” (for example: the destruction 
of orange groves to build houses), 
and the excessive toxins in the envi-
ronment that kill off the bee popu-
lations are all to blame for the crisis.

Eldridge Cleaver:
“There is no more neutrality in 

the world. You either have to be 
part of the solution, or you’re going 
to be part of the problem.”	

As with many other ills of the 
world, one person alone cannot 
remedy them.  But as with many 
other problems, if each person does 
their bit, all those bits add up to a 
solution.  Plant items that are ap-
pealing to bees- flowers, blooming 
trees and vegetables all have nectar 
that the bees will flock to.  Let the 
bee-friendly weeds live- embrace 
their blooms knowing you are help-
ing them.  Purchase organic pro-
duce and other organic foods- the 
organic farmers’ commitment to 
not using pesticides should be en-
couraged and rewarded.

One word about the danger of 
bees- they aren’t dangerous unless 
you have a specific allergy to them.  
Keep very calm around them, no 
swatting or waving at them, and they 
will just go about their business.  

Enjoy their presence because 
they are a serious player in the food 
chain.
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And when Supervisor Tavaglione 
says his door is always open he must 
have a back door because on  March 
7, 2016 Supervisor Tavaglione re-
quested a meeting with MAC 
members Barnett, Boal and Yu but 
Supervisor Tavaglione did not at-
tend. We met with John Field, Chief 
of Staff and Jason Farin, Legislative 
Representative. Then almost 1 
year later when MAC Chairman  
“Barney” Barnett and MAC Vice 
Chairperson Becky Luther were 
called to Tavaglione’s office on Feb. 
22, 2017, Supervisor Tavaglione was 
absent again. We met again with Mr. 
Field and Mr. Farin and Suzanne 
Holland from the Riverside County 
E D A. We have no problem talking 
to the staff but they are not our 
County Supervisor. Another meet-
ing was requested but  Supervisor 
Tavaglione said another meeting 
was not necessary. 
At the Public Hearing Supervisor 
Tavaglione  asked Highgrove resi-
dent Becky Luther to be the contact 

person to relay information to him 
about Highgrove. At this point, the 
community needs Beck Luther to 
be the contact person because she 
is still able to talk to him because 
of their previous relationship when 
she worked for the State Fire Agency 
and had dealings with Riverside 
County. 
Remember on July 1, 2017 an-
other fiscal year started and you 
will see the $120.00 on your next 
tax bills again. 430 new homes in 
Spring Mountain Ranch are now 
paying the annual fee of $120.00 
into the CSA 126 fund and anoth-
er 36 homes have been added in 
the Meridian Pointe project on the 
corner of Spring and Garfield by the 
school. 
Due to the increase in funds be-
ing added to CSA126 fund we may 
want to consider getting our own 
Sheriff back once a legal settlement 
is made. Meanwhile we are still pay-
ing for a designated Sheriff that we 
have not had for the last 7 1/2 years.   

LEGAL ACTION (Cont. from Page 8)

Attention Spring Mountain Ranch Residents:
Your employer is invited to advertise in the Highgrove Happenings Newspaper that is delivered 
free to all of the homes shown on the maps on pages 1, 4, and 5. In addition, copies go to all of 
the businesses in Grand Terrace, Colton and Riverside that advertise with us. They also go to the 
Mayor and City Council of Riverside, Riverside County Administration Offices, Grand Terrace 
Senior Center, library, and Civic Center, and Highgrove Library and NYCC Community Center. 
We have been bringing local news to our community for 23 years and our rates are low because we
work out of our home. Business cards are only $30.00 per month. and a 1/4 page is only $100.00.
Call (951) 683 4994  or go to: www.highgrovehappenings@roadrunner.com     “Latest issues”.

FRIDAY AUGUST 4th
8:00 AM to 11:00 AM
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HIGHGROVE
CHURCHES

10:00 am
11:00 am & 6:00 pm
  7:00 pm Wednesdays

Sunday School:
Church Service:
Bible Study:

Immanuel Baptist Temple
45 Michigan Ave., Highgrove    951-784-1100

Pastor John Pettit

Jose Crespo: Pastorial Coordinator
Parish Office 909-783-3811   Fax 909-783-4689

Christ the Redeemer Catholic Church
12745 Oriole Avenue at Pico Street, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

MASS SCHEDULE
Saturday Evening 5:00 PM	 Weekly Mon-Fri 8:00 AM
Sunday 8:00 AM & 10:00AM (English) 12PM: (Spanish) 

E-mail: christthereedemergt@sbdiocese.org

            Zion Assembly Church of God
                    Sundays 11:00 am
       Norton Younglove Community Center
        459 Center St. Highgrove, Ca. 92507

 Join us in learning the word of  
God from the scriptures of the Holy Bible. All are welcome!

                                   www.zacoghighgroveca.org     (Se Habla Español)
    For more information please call Pastor Pete Sarry at (951) 237 2337

Sundays
10am

Wednesdays
6:30pm

refugefellowship.org

1600 Chicago Ave. Suite R7 Riverside, 
CA 92507 Phone: (951) 680-0167

Open DoorsOpen minds

“This church has been serving the 
Highgrove community since 1890” 

HIGHGROVE UNITED    METHODIST CHURCH
938 Center St., Highgrove , CA 92507

Rev. Jackeline A. Vives 

Sunday Worship 
Starts @ 10:45am

Open hearts

Free Community Breakfast
Aug. 26, 2017 at 9:00-10:00 am

Grand View Baptist Church
Pastor Mat Pope

Service at 11:00am
(Across from the G.T. Senior Center)

For more info call 909-825-8224
22755 Vista Grande Way, Grand Terrace, CA 92313

RIVER OF LIFE CHURCH
Sunday Service 10 AM

3483 Chicago Ave., Riverside 92507
(Parking in the rear of  building)

www.facebook.com/ROL.RescuingHearts

Nondenominational Church · Church of God · Christian Church
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A  BIG  THANK  YOU  TO  ALL  OUR  ADVERTISERS   

Please  Patronize Them: Without Their Support We Could Not  Bring You The Local News

 # 1  450 Iowa Ave., 
 Highgrove, CA • 951-686-5830

# 2  9961 Mission Blvd., 
Glen Avon, CA •  951-360-3977

ZORBA’S
OPEN 7 DAYS

Mon.-Sat. 7am. - 10- p.m.
Sun. 8 a.m. - 9 p.m.

Serving Highgrove 
Since 1981

2 LOCATIONS TO SERVE YOU

RESTAURANT

(951) 682 9000
ATM Machine Available

Open 24 hrs

“Dedicated to the improvement of our community 
through awareness and involvement in local issues”

Call:  	 (951) 683-4994
Cell:	 (951) 255-6645, (951) 255-6648 or 
E-mail: highgrovenews@roadrunner.com
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For Articles 

or Advertising

(951) 683-4994

Chris’ Burgers
Craving Something New?
Come to Chris’ Burgers!

407 Iowa Ave., Highgrove, CA
(951) 781-8542

Serving Breakfast Specials, Lunch Specials, and Family Packs  at a GREAT Price. 
Now serving teriyaki plates & fried rice.

Open
Mon.-Sat. 8am-8pm 
Sun:10:00am-6pm

Back to school sale
$20 OFF

(909) 825-0205
FrEE lESSOn
1231 E Washington St, Ste E, Colton, CA 92324

909-277-0277

YOUR FEEDBACK AND ARTICLES WANTED


